AUDIT/WORKSHOP MEETING

of the Town Board of the Town of Newburgh held

at 1496 Route 300 in said township at 7:00 P.M.

On the 1ST day of July, 2009

Roll Call:               Wayne C. Booth, Supervisor



        Derek N. Benedict, Councilman                                
        

        George A. Woolsey, Councilman



        Gilbert J. Piaquadio, Councilman



        Elizabeth J. Greene, Councilwoman

Also Present:
        James Osborne, Town Engineer

                                            Mark C. Taylor, Attorney for the Town




        Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk

                                Deborah A. Smith, Deputy Town Clerk

Meeting called to order at 7:04 p.m.

1.
ROLL CALL

The results of the roll call appear above.

2.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG & MOMENT OF SILENCE 


Kristen Hamel McEvoy, of Meadow Winds, led the pledge to the flag.

3.
ADDITIONAL ITEMS FOR AGENDA

            14 Becomes 6A.
COMFORT INN (Lake Road): Discussion


7E


RECREATION: Seasonal Aide


8C


ANIMAL CONTROL: T-92 Withdrawal

13E.

ENGINEERING: Colden Park Sewer Rehabilitation – Lateral Repairs

15C.

EXECUTIVE SESSION: Police Personnel

4.
APPROVAL OF AUDIT

MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to approve the audit in the amount of $730,588.30 with no exceptions. The motion was seconded by Councilman Benedict.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

5.
MILL CREEK LANDING

Supervisor Booth said the Board has discussed Mill Creek Landing at previous meetings. There were concerns in regard to the fire safety of the project. He has asked Thomas Dubetsky, Safety Officer for the Town of Newburgh and Gerald Canfield, Code Compliance Supervisor, to come before the Board tonight to discuss the concerns the Board has with fire safety. Mr. Canfield discussed his letter addressed to the Town Board Members, John Ewasutyn, Planning Board Chairman and James Osborne, Town Engineer, which stated: “I have reviewed the proposed site plan for Mill Creek Landing which is an adult community before you for a possible zone change. In addition to the review completed by the Fire Bureau, per your request, I offer the following review comments as they pertain to Fire Protection.”
 
Water Supply


“Both the Building Code of New York and our Municipal Code require that all buildings have a sprinkler system installed. In addition, the project is required to have a network of water mains that serve domestic water services and fire hydrants. The proposed site depicts the use of a water storage tank served by two wells. The size of the tank (volume) and the pressure to be provided will be dictated by the sprinkler system demand and outside hose stream requirements. This method could meet or exceed the code requirement, if properly designed.
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The other alternative would be the extension of the water main from the corner of Rte 9W and Old Post Road which is approximately 2,000 – 3,000 feet away. A hydraulic analysis of this method should be considered to determine if existing pressure and volume are available to serve the projects fire protection and domestic needs.” 


Accessibility


“The Fire Code of New York State requires 26 foot accessibility for buildings 30 feet or greater in height. This applies to the proposed buildings. Therefore, 26 foot wide accessibility areas in the immediate vicinity of the structures exceeding 30 feet must be provided. The current proposal depicts parking in the front of the buildings in addition to a sidewalk and a 30 – 40 foot grass area. This scenario exceeds the jurisdictional fire department aerial device capabilities which are 100 foot. Perhaps this dimension could be shorter by means of parking at another location or eliminating the grass area thus allowing the ladder truck to get closer to the building for greater reach.”

“Driving lanes are required 20 minimum feet in width. They also are required to be 26 feet in width, 20 feet before and after a fire hydrant. Additionally no on street parking is permitted. The interconnect proposal to Mill House Road provides a second means of access to the site which greatly enhances fire protection accessibility.”

Flood Zone


“Consideration should be given to the identified Flood Zones depicted on panel 153 of 630 of the new Federal Emergency Management Association’s mapping.”

Mr. Dubetsky’s e-mail read as follows: “Per your request the Town Fire Bureau at its April 2009 meeting discussed the above project relative to the requested zoning change.”


“The following items were noted by the members present:

1. Discussion relative to front and rear access to the building.

2. Stable enough roadways surfacing to accommodate fire apparatus along with wide enough roadways and turn around lanes for apparatus coming into and leaving the site.

3. Discussion involving adequate roadway width for the fixed placement of a ladder truck while allowing for placement and movement of fire engines as fire conditions may dictate.

4. Discussion on proposed dimensions of the building relative again to apparatus placement.”

“The above comments represent the Fire Bureau’s discussion pertaining to the proposed zoning change. The group was advised that further in depth fire protection review will be conducted by the Planning Board through the Town Fire Inspector along with further site review opportunities by the Middle Hope Fire Department.”

Supervisor Booth asked if all of the concerns listed above could be addressed at the Planning Board level.

Both Mr. Canfield and Mr. Dubetsky agreed they could be. 
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Councilwoman Greene has concerns with only having one water tank. It is her opinion that this project should have two tanks and asks what department would make that request. 
Mr. Taylor said it would be part of the Site Plan Review or the Code Review.

Supervisor Booth asked the Board if they would consider making a zoning change for this project. 

The Board Members were not in favor of a zoning change at this time. 

Supervisor Booth said this project does include the construction of a new Town Road at no expense to the Town. 
6.
GOLDEN VISTA: Recreation and Landscape Fees
Supervisor Booth said this has been before the Board several times. The Board asked Jackie Calarco, Town Accountant, and Jerry Canfield, Code Compliance Supervisor, to be present at this audit meeting to answer any question the Board members may have.  

Mark Taylor said there was a Resolution prepared based on the discussion of the Board and the applicants request for the deferral of fee payments for the posting of performance securities and the posting of landscaping fees. The Resolution states that the payment of the recreation fees will be deferred until there is site disturbance and the applicant will be required to come before the Board for monitoring purposes. Steven Reineke, attorney for Golden Vista, is here tonight on behalf of the applicant to ask for the consideration for the storm water management/erosion and sediment control performance security. 

Steven Reineke said that Golden Vista is asking the Board to consider 20 percent of the storm water management/erosion and sediment control performance security and if there was any disturbance before they received their permits it would be deemed a forfeit. The balance of the performance security would be posted by the first building permit. It is their hope that the Board will address the unit sizes because the larger unit size would be a better suit to the economy.
Councilman Piaquadio said the Board discussed the landscaping and recreation fees deferment and if Code Compliance is able to keep tract of the deferment he is in favor of it. He said the Board has not discussed the storm water management deferment. 
Mr. Canfield said that they discussed payment before the first building permit is issued not site disturbance. He said the Planning Board approves by a Resolution which has the conditions for the approval. He suggested having the fees included in both the site plan and the resolution.

The Board agreed to defer the landscaping fees and the recreation fees but not the storm water management/erosion and sediment control performance security. 

6A.
COMFORT INN (Lakeside Road): Discussion  

Mr. Osborne said presented the Board with a map of the area. The DOT has placed three concrete monuments on the map. The Board can assume that the survey line coincides with those monuments. 
Councilman Woolsey suggested that the Board members go out to look at were the property line actually is. 
Councilwoman Greene asked to have flags placed on the property line. 
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All of the Board members agreed.

7.
RECREATION 


A.
Budget Transfer

MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to approve the request dated June 10, 2009 submitted by Robert Petrillo, Commissioner of Parks, Recreation & Conservation, to transfer $3,500.00 from the Summer Program-Operating Supplies account number 7140.0466 to the Summer Program-Maintenance Contracts/Leases/Rental account number 7140.0497. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.


VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.


B.
Camp Chadwick Duty Free Lunch

Supervisor Booth said for the last several years the Town has authorized a variance for the exemption of the Town policy that requires a duty-free half hour lunch. The State requires that the campers are monitored at all times during camp hours.  

MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to approve the request dated June 15, 2009, submitted by Robert Petrillo, Commissioner of Parks, Recreation & Conservation, to grant the variance to the Town policy that requires a duty-free half hour lunch for 2009 Camp Chadwick summer staff. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.


C.
Seasonal Laborer

Supervisor Booth said one of the Seasonal Laborer’s resigned and Mr. Petrillo is requesting to fill that vacant position. 

Councilman Benedict said he will talk to Mr. Petrillo before making a decision on this matter.

D. Minimum Wage Increase

Supervisor Booth said effective July 24th the Federal Minimum Wage will increase to $7.25. Mr. Petrillo is asking to increase the hourly rate of pay for each of his seasonal employees who are currently at the minimum wage level.  
MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to approve the request dated June 18, 2009, submitted by Robert Petrillo, to increase the hourly rate of pay for Recreation’s seasonal employees to $7.25. This Federal Minimum Wage increase is effective as of July 24, 2009. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene. 
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

7E
(Add On) RECREATION: Seasonal Aide

Supervisor Booth said this position is available due to a Seasonal Aide resigning

Councilman Benedict said he is going to talk to Mr. Petrillo before the Board makes a decision on this matter.  
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8.
ANIMAL CONTROL:

A. 
T-93 Withdrawal
MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to approve the request dated June 4, 2009, submitted by Mary Meyers, Animal Control Supervisor, the following veterinarian expenses for the cats at the shelter:
April 2009               $168.40 

May  2009                 691.00
2 cat condos               338.13

TOTAL 
      $1,197.53
The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.


AMENDMENT was made by Councilwoman Greene to exclude the 2 cat condos in the amount of $338.13 making the request from Mary Meyers a new total of $859.40. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.

VOTE ON AMENDMENT:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Amendment passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

VOTE ON MOTION AS AMENDED:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

B.
T-94 Withdrawal

MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve the request dated June 18, 2009, submitted by Mary Cannon Meyer, to withdraw $480.00 from the T-94 account to buy 2,000 “Help the Shelter” wristbands. The remaining balance in this account after this withdraw is paid will be $94,037.08. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio. 

DISCUSSION: Councilman Piaquadio said this will be the third time Animal Control has purchased these bracelets to benefit the shelter. 

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

C.
(Add On) T-92 Withdrawal 

Supervisor Booth said this program spays and neuters feral cats and then places them back in the community. 

MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to pay the two vouchers submitted by Mary Meyer the first in the amount of $710.00 and the other in the amount of  $1010.00. Both are payable to M.D.W. Reline Rescue, 1323 Union Avenue, Newburgh, New York. The balance in this account after this voucher is paid is $146.43. The motion was seconded by Councilman Woolsey. 
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

9.
ACCOUNTING: Computer Services and Purchases

Councilman Piaquadio said Gerald Canfield, Code Compliance, computer monitor broke. Councilman Piaquadio replaced his monitor with the one in the conference room. There is a voucher from Office Depot, in the amount of $139.00, for the replacement of that monitor.


MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to take $139.00 from the Computer Reserve Fund to pay the voucher submitted by Office Depot for a computer monitor. The motion was seconded by Councilman Woolsey. 
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VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to use the Town’s credit card to pay the voucher submitted by Office Depot, in the amount of $139.99 for a computer monitor. The funds to pay for this purchase will come from the Computer Maintenance Fund account number 1680-07.

 
The motion was seconded by Councilman Woolsey.
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.


MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to pay the voucher submitted by J.D. Computers, 623 Broadway, Newburgh, New York in the amount of $450.00, for 6 hours of computer service at a rate of $75.00 per hour. The funds for this purchase will come from the Computer Maintenance Fund account number 1680-07. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman. 
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.


MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve the payment of the voucher submitted by Cit-e-net, 463 Main Street, Little Falls, New Jersey, in the amount of $3,750.00. The funds to pay for this purchase will come from the Computer Maintenance Fund account number 1680-07. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene. 

DISCUSSION: Councilman Piaquadio said this service is good from September 8, 2009 – September 9, 2009 and is for the web site service application preview module.
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

10.
ZONING AMENDMENT for L.L. Home Occupations

Mark Taylor’s memo stated: “In accordance with Supervisor Booth’s direction, our office has prepared the enclosed draft Local Law amending the Zoning Code to include supplementary regulations on Home Occupations. The Local Law includes specific prohibitions on certain occupations and activities as Home Occupations in addition to those presently prohibited in the definition of Home Occupation. The Local Law additionally provides for an amortization period for those occupations and activities rendered nonconforming by the law’s adoption, at the end of which those occupations and activities will be prohibited at the property. Notice is to be served on the nonconforming property owners and their mortgagees by the Building Inspector upon the adoption of the Local Law. The owners will have one year to conclude their use of the property for the nonconforming occupation, subject to appeal to the ZBA for an additional on year, based upon the criteria set forth in Section 4 of the Local Law.” Mr. Taylor asked the Board to review and submit their comments.
11.
APPLICATION FOR GRANT APPLICATION: Coldenham Hamlet Study  

Supervisor Booth said this was in the Coldenham Comprehensive Plan update. He said there is a grant available.

Mr. Taylor said the Comprehensive Plan identified the fact that there are several hamlet areas in the Town. There was a recommendation that the Town’s zoning system and other regulatory system can better address these areas through the development design elements and other code provisions that would direct development. This grant does not require matching funds. 
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MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve the Resolution of the Town Board Authorizing Submission of Grant Application to Orange County Planning Department for a Grant Under the 2009 Orange County Planning Grant Program: East Coldenham Hamlet Design Study. The motion was seconded by Councilman Benedict.


DECISSION: Councilman Woolsey said if the Town does not receive this grant then the Town will not move forward with the study.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – no; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 4 yes; 1 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

12.
DEFERRED COMPENSATION EXTENSION

MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve the request dated June 24, 2009 submitted by Jackie Calarco, Town Accountant, for two one year extensions on the Deferred Compensation plan agreements with Hartford and Nationwide. Both agreements will expire early in 2010. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene. 

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.


MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve the Deferred Compensation Committee Resolution to Amend and Restate the Model Plan. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

13.
ENGINEERING:

A.     Pelella and Bell Subdivision Cost Estimate


Mr. Osborne said this is a sub-division off of Lockwood Lane which includes an extension of Lockwood Lane as a Town road. 


MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve the request dated June 23, 2009, submitted by James Osborne, Town Engineer, for a cost estimate dated June 9, 2009, prepared by Taconic Design, PLLC. The cost estimate is in the amount of $216,800.00 and covers the construction of the proposed Town road, drainage improvements including the proposed storm water management pond and soil and erosion control measures. The inspection fee is $8,672.00 and the SWMPPP inspection escrow is $2,000.00. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.
B. Gomez Site Plan Cost Estimate

Mr. Osborne said this revised site plan provides for extra parking at the Gomez Mill House. 

MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to approve the request dated June 24, 2009, submitted by James Osborne, to approve the cost estimate for the storm water/soil and erosion control measures for the Gomez Site Plan in the amount of $81,725.00. The initial escrow deposit for the Town’s observation of the installation and maintenance of these items is $2,000.00. The cost estimate was prepared by Hudson & Pacific Designs and is dated May 1, 2009. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.
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C. Meadow Hill Tank Inspection

Mr. Osborne said this inspection includes a thorough physical inspection of the Meadow Hill Tank and to identify the methods and costs for the repair of the tank. A proposal was give to the Town by Stearns & Wheler. Utilities Service Inc. will    subcontract the project and they will do the inspection for the amount of $11,900.00. 
MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve the Stearns & Wheler proposal for pre-maintenance evaluation of the 300,000 gallon Meadow Hill tank revised June 26, 2009, S&W No.61236.0 (see attached). The motion was seconded by Councilman Benedict.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

D. Town Hall Addition: Final Payment

Mr. Osborne said that on June 22, 2009 AMI was on site to replace the expansion vales on the A/C units in the Town Clerk and Accounting offices. As a result of their replacement, humidity in these offices has been reduced from approximately 70% to less than 45%. Based on these results, the air conditioning is now functioning as originally designed. 

Councilman Woolsey recommended waiting 30 days to insure everything is working properly before making the final payment.


All of the Board members agreed to put this item on the August 5th agenda.

13E.
(Add On) ENGINEERING: Colden Park Sewer Rehabilitation – Lateral Repairs


Mr. Osborne said he is asking the Board to reject the single bid that was submitted  in the amount of $849,505.00 and to authorize him to re-bid and re-advertise this project. He said based on the receipt of the bid and with discussion with the engineer and the manufacturer he is proposing to make changes to the contract language. Based on those changes he is asking the Board to approve a new bid schedule. (see attached)

MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve the request date June 30, 2009 submitted by James Osborne, Town Engineer, in regard to the Colden Park Sewer Rehabilitation Lateral Repairs as presented. (see attached) The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio. 

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

15.
EXECUTIVE SESSION:

A.      Mountain Ridge Litigation


B.      Central Hudson Certiorari

MOTION was made at 8:41 p.m. by Councilwoman Greene to go into Executive Session to discuss the Mountain Ridge Litigation, the Central Hudson Certiorari and Police Personnel. The motion was seconded by Councilman Benedict. 

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.


MOTION was made at 10:05 by Councilman Piaquadio to come out of Executive Session. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.
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Supervisor Booth said that no action was taken during the Executive Session, but action is anticipated now.

MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to authorize the law firm of Hacker and Murphy to file an appeal of the Central Hudson Certiorari at a cost not to exceed $15,000.00. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene. 

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.
19.       ADJOURNMENT

MOTION was made at 10:06 p.m. by Councilman Woolsey to adjourn. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio. 
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 

Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

Meeting adjourned at 10:06 p.m.

Submitted by

_________________________________                  ___________________________________

Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk 


Deborah A. Smith, Deputy Town Clerk
            
